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(Left)  Kumamoto castle repairs from the 2016 earthquakes are well underway.  The scaffolding alone took many weeks to install.  As we take time to reflect, repent, and reconcile ourselves to Christ this Lent, this photo reminds me of the work that goes on “behind closed doors” in our hearts and minds.





Some of the prayers of our hearts…





   


We remember in our prayers the families of the young lives that were senselessly lost in Florida and other schools in recent years.  May God have mercy on the souls of those who abide with Him, and on those who remain here to bear witness to their lives. 





We remember the 20,000 lives who were lost, and the hundreds of thousands of lives who were affected by the earthquake and tsunami that decimated northeastern Japan seven years ago.  May the Lord be merciful to those who returned to Him and those who remain to grieve.   





What’s in a name?





	Recently, Patrick and I were preparing to lead music for a “new leader” meeting that would help transition students into their leadership roles for the college chapel committee.  Before the meeting started, the other teacher who was helping with music was sharing some updates about his family, and the three of us ended up talking about our kids’ names – how we decided them, or who influenced the decision, etc.   


For example, in the case of our daughter Emilie Yuko, “Emilie” was the name of her great-grandmother on Patrick’s side of the family, and “Yuko” was the name of my first Japanese teacher in Japan, who helped me transition not only into the language learning, but into marriage and life in Japan.  Hannah Alexis was chosen because if she had been a boy, she would have been “Samuel,” but she wasn’t, so we decided to use the Old Testament’s Samuel’s mother’s name.   Alexis was more random.  I just liked the sound of it.


	For Japanese people, naming children is a different process.   One major difference is that there is no middle name.  A first name is decided at birth, and the father’s last name is taken.  No hyphenation in Japan!  Historically, people with little or no social status in the country only had first names.  After the Meiji period got underway in the late 19th century, last names were chosen and legally attributed to families.  People often chose names that reflected the area where they lived, or perhaps natural landmarks in the area.   An example of this is the last name “Nishi,” which means “west.”   Many people in western Japan (where we live) chose the last name “Nishi,” with the Chinese character　西 to represent their last name.   Even though these families had no ancestral relationship, they bore the same last name.  Another common name in Japan is “Tanaka,” 田中 means “in a rice field.” 


With first names, the process is a little more complex.  Despite there being about 20,000 Chinese characters in the Japanese language, only a certain number of them are usable for first names.  Most Japanese first names are (also) two characters.  These names often have very difficult and complex Kanji, usually requiring a pronunciation guide to be provided along with the Kanji.  Any official form will require both the Kanji characters of one’s name and the pronunciation.


	Our friend with whom we were leading music showed us an example of how they chose names for their four children, using both Scripture and Kanji to bear witness to God. They have four children:


 


Manaka (girl) – 愛香 – meaning fragrance of love or fragrance of Christ’s love





Seiki (boy) 星輝 – bright star to guide





Hikari (boy) – 光里- light of the world





Shion (girl) – 地塩- salt of the earth, (Pronunciation is the same as the Japanese word for Zion)


	


	I thought this was fascinating!  In a society where nuance, details, and meaning are so deeply embedded in tradition and culture, I thought this was a creative way to communicate something as personal as faith.  I wondered then about how names in Jesus’ time perhaps reflected something about them, or what parents’ hoped for their kids when they had their naming ceremonies.  “Emmanuel,” “God with us,” wasn’t on Jesus’ birth certificate, yet that is one of the many names by which He is known.  “Yahweh,” the Hebrew name for God, in its original characters, was too sacred to be spoken, and thus has no voiced sounds - only breath, and God’s triune form includes the Holy Spirit.  


	Even Gethsamane, the garden where the Lord cried out to his Father 2000 years ago, means “oil press,” for the olive trees that grew there. The contrast of Jesus’ broken heart in a garden named for olive oil, a product used for healing, for sanctification and purification, or brings us light in a lamp, and prepares us for His coming, is one worth pondering.











	








Our current mailing address:


Bencke Family


KUMAMOTO SHI


KITA-KU


SHIMIZU MANGOKU 5-17-17


861-8068


JAPAN


Phone from U.S.


  011-81-96-344-2642





Email:
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ELCA— Global Mission


If you are interested in learning more about the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America’s global mission and/or opportunities to serve, please visit: � HYPERLINK "http://www.elca.org/globalmission" ��www.elca.org/globalmission�





Missionary Sponsorship


For more information on ELCA   missionary sponsorship, please contact Nathan Berkas at 


Global Mission Support 


8765 W. Higgins Road 


Chicago IL 60631 


(800) 638-3522, ext. 2641


� HYPERLINK "http://www.elca.org/missionarysponsorship" �www.elca.org/missionarysponsorship�





Earthquake Support


 (Updated: January 2018)


It has only been in the past few months that private homes have been able to retain the services of building contractors to repair or rebuild their homes.  Now that the public buildings and structures have been dealt with, many more homes in our immediate neighborhood have recently been demolished and in most cases either the land will be sold or a home will be built on the existing lot.


If you are interested in providing financial assistance toward earthquake recovery efforts, please consider contributing cash donations. Donations are used for building and repairing Lutheran churches, Lutheran schools, the Lutheran orphanage, the Lutheran nursing home, and scholarships for students of Lutheran schools who lost their homes in the 7.3 magnitude earthquake on April 16th, 2016.   Many students who lost their homes and who attend the junior high, senior high, and college rely heavily on these scholarships.  Contact me for further details if you are interested in providing such specific support.














One of the traditions that has been established is to have a special music offering at the graduation ceremony.   Sometimes the choir sings, or the handbell team plays.   This year, I selected an organist who has been especially diligent to play a solo for the occasion.   For a special treat, please check out a video of Ayano, who was selected for this honor!  





� HYPERLINK "https://youtu.be/0QDGtxTEzgQ" �https://youtu.be/0QDGtxTEzgQ�
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